March 25, 2014

Tom Tidwell Chief, United States Forest Service 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20250-0003

Dear Chief Tidwell:

As recreation and conservation organizations whose members enjoy and steward National Forest trails nationwide, we are writing to ask your support for new approaches to address the trail maintenance crisis facing the National Forest System.

## The Problem

America's National Forest trails are squeezed between the demands of an enthusiastic public and the challenge of shrinking budgets and a lack of attention. According to the comprehensive June 2013 study by the Government Accountability Office, The Forest Service trail maintenance backlog exceeds a half-billion dollars, and only one-quarter of the agency's 158,000 miles of trails meets agency standards for maintenance. Nearly two-thirds of these trail miles receive no maintenance at all.

Meanwhile, National Forest trails are giving back to American communities at unprecedented levels: since 1980, trail use has increased nationwide by 376% as people seek exercise, relaxation, and adventure on America's public lands. Forest trails help fuel a \$646 billion recreation industry. The constituency of people supporting trails is enthusiastic and energetic, bringing people together through unique partnerships that link hunters, horsemen, hikers, climbers, anglers, bicyclists, conservationists and many others in service of our national trails system. Today, nearly a quarter of Forest Service trail maintenance is provided by volunteers, state funding, and other federal and non-federal sources.

The trail network on our national forests is simply too important to let lapse into ruin and disrepair. We are aware that additional resources are necessary to fully maintain our nation's trails and are working to secure additional funding for trail maintenance. But in a time of limited budget, there are things that the agency can do now to improve trail maintenance, and the Forest Service needs to look for creative solutions to supplement limited funds, empower volunteer networks, and ensure existing resources are used more efficiently.

## The Solution

The ideas we support to address these challenges and improve and safeguard our rich treasury of national forest trails include the following:

• Increase transparency in the trail maintenance program by providing an annual breakdown of how the US Forest Service's trail maintenance budget is used. This breakdown should detail amounts retained for overhead costs and the resulting amounts that are used for actual trail work. This disclosure will allow the Service and the public to consider whether the amount of overhead can be reduced to enable the agency to do more trail work on the ground;

- **Institute national-level goals and targets for trail maintenance and stewardship** that will be used as performance measures; create incentives that reward exceptional leadership and service on trails among agency staff;
- Adopt a long-term solution for the "Volunteer in Forest" program that limits the liability exposure of individual forests and reduces the barriers for using volunteers to assist with trail maintenance and stewardship;
- Provide national direction and better coordination to **maximize the utilization of fire crews and conservation and service corps** for trail work whenever possible;
- Prioritize the selection, training, and retention of skilled and motivated trail staff as well as leadership on trails at higher levels of the agency;
- Develop a USFS interdisciplinary team focused on addressing the problems and challenges of existing national forest trails – including working more effectively with partners and providing rapid response crews to remediate severe and sudden trail impacts;
- Standardize national protocols for training and certification on chainsaw and crosscut saw use and expand sawyer training capacity beyond the agency to include skilled non-agency partners; and
- Develop policies, procedures, training, and leadership that would allow volunteer crews to operate more independently, effectively, and efficiently, regardless of the presence of US Forest Service staff.

The enormous backlog of trail maintenance on our national forests inhibits trail use, poses safety hazards, harms natural resources, and increases annual maintenance costs. And we will remain behind the eight-ball until we better prioritize the investment of public funding, staff resources and skills, service corps resources, and volunteer labor into our trail systems.

National forest trails are increasingly important as gateways to America's great outdoors. They benefit all citizens in ways big and small, and they deserve greater focus and attention from our national leaders and public land managers. A vocal and enthusiastic constituency stands ready to champion and celebrate your leadership in service to this essential public resource. We look forward to working with the Forest Service and to supporting these and other efforts on behalf of our country's national forest trails system.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Jim McGarvey Chairman Back Country Horsemen of America Paul Sanford Senior Recreation Specialist The Wilderness Society Eric Murdock
Policy Director

Access Fund

Peter Olsen

Vice President for Programs and Gov. Relations

American Hiking Society

Wayne Allard

Vice President for Government Relations

American Motorcyclist Association

David Calahan Chairman

Applegate Trails Association

Bernie Willis President

Back Country Horsemen of Alaska

Jan Potterveld Chairman

Back Country Horsemen of Colorado

Debbie Spickermann Chairperson

Back Country Horsemen of New Mexico

Terry Morrison Chairman

Back Country Horsemen of Utah

Dick Kleinhardt President and Legislative Liaison

Back Country Horsemen, Pigeon River & Beyond

Doug Bechen

President
Black Hills Back Country Horsemen of South Dakota

David Brown
Executive Director

America Outdoors Association

Ben Pendergrass

Vice President for Government Affairs

American Horse Council

Don Treadway

Executive Vice President

American Quarter Horse Association

Jeannette Stawski Executive Director

Association of Outdoor Recreation & Education

Richard Waller

President

Back Country Horsemen of California

Karen Kimball State Chairman

Back Country Horsemen of Idaho

Jerry Bentz President

Back Country Horsemen of Oregon

Trygve Culp President

Back Country Horsemen of Washington

David Blount

Chairman

Benton MacKaye Trail Association

Julie Mach

Conservation Manager

Colorado Mountain Club

Bryan Martin Board President

Continental Divide Trail Coalition

Mark Halley
Vice President

Eastern Oregon Outfitters & Guides Association

Kevin Gorman Executive Director

Friends of the Columbia Gorge

Jonathan Oppenheimer Senior Conservation Associate Idaho Conservation League

**Grant Simonds** 

Government Affairs Liaison

Idaho Outfitters and Guides Association

Mac Manard
Executive Director

Montana Outfitters and Guides Association

Martinique Grigg Executive Director The Mountaineers

Doug Scott Chairman

National Wilderness Stewardship Alliance

Andrea Ketchmark

Director of Trail Development North Country Trail Association

Mike Wagner President

Oregon Equestrian Trails

Ralph Eyre Owner

Cornucopia Lodge
Wilderness Outfitters

Holly Groshek

Acting Executive Director

Equine Land Conservation Resource

Kathleen Jachowski Executive Director Guardians of the Range

Myron Amsden President

Idaho Horse Council

Sally Ferguson Board Member

Idaho Trails Association

Skip Kowalski President

Montana Wildlife Federation

Al LePage

**Executive Director** 

National Coast Trail Association

**David Goldston** 

Director of Government Affairs Natural Resources Defense Council

Tom Wolf

Chair/Executive Director

Oregon Council Trout Unlimited

Mike Dawson

Director of Trail Operations
Pacific Crest Trail Association

Jon Knechtel Director of Trail Operations

Pacific Northwest Trail Association

Joe Gersen Director of Government Relations

Public Lands Service Coalition

Bill Hodge Director

Southern Appalachian Wilderness Stewards

Cailin O'Brien-Feeney
Policy Director

Winter Wildlands Alliance

Gary Werner
Executive Director

Partnership For The National Trails System

Hope Robertson

President

Siskiyou Upland Trails Association

Dale Penney

President and Chief Executive Officer
The Student Conservation Association

Jim Gehlhausen State Chairman

Wyoming Back Country Horsemen